LEGISLATIVE REPORT

January 16, 2019
Due to my inability to attend the Connecticut State Board of Education meetings and discontinuation by the State of consistent meeting recordings, this report is based on the official minutes of the November 7, 2018 meeting.  The December 5, 2018 minutes are still to be released, since the January 3, 2019 meeting was cancelled. In addition to the November minutes, there is a section outlining the Bills related to Language Arts and Teacher Preparation that have been submitted to the General Assembly at the opening of the new session.

State Board of Education Meeting, 11/7/2018
Present: Allan Taylor, Chair (by phone), Estela Lopez, Vice Chair, Erin Benham, William Davenport, Donald Harris, Terry Jones, Malia Sieve, Robert Trefrey, Ex Officio, Joseph Vrabely
Absent: Erik Clemons, Makayla Dawkins (student member), Tarini Krishna (student member), Maria Mojica, Steven Wright, Mark Ojakian, Ex Officio
Public Participation 
The following spoke in support of agricultural school funding and the addition of a report on agricultural school graduates five years after graduation: Justine Leiper, owner of Floral Designs by Justine, David Golumbeski, student from the UConn School of Agriculture, Jenna Nical, and Frank Rubino
Dr. Mel Horton, Associate Dean of the Farrington School of Education, Sacred Heart University, spoke in support of the Continuing Approval of Educator Preparation at Sacred Heart University. 
Andrea Spencer, Director of Office Campus, and Dr. Rouf Boules, Dean of the School of Health and Natural Sciences, University of St. Joseph, spoke in support of Continuing Approval of Education Preparation Provider at the University of St. Joseph.
Tom Stringfellow, Manchester activist, addressed the Board regarding current cultural and social issues.
Dr. Anne Campbell, Associate Professor, TESOL and Bilingual Education Programs, Fairfield University, spoke in support of the new Educational Preparation Program in Italian at Fairfield University.
Items Requiring Action
The Thomaston Board of Education was granted party status in its dispute with the Region 6 Board of Education through a declaratory ruling.
Consent Agenda
The agenda afforded continuing Education Preparation Certification to Sacred Heart University, University of St. Joseph, Southern Connecticut State University and approved the new Educator Preparation Program in Italian to Fairfield University. 
The report of College Enrollment, Credit Attainment, and Remedial courses was removed from the agenda in order to discuss a requirement for all Choice programs to conduct five-year graduate surveys. Significant findings for the Agricultural Program showed,
· 75% have post-secondary degrees and/or certificates
· 46% have a degree from a four-year college or university
· 78% of respondants who started a four year college degree program earned a degree
· Nine percent own a business
· 93% are employed
· 36% are employed full time in an agricultural field
Further conclusions were that the program prepared students for the rigors of postsecondary education, for career success in the agriculture, food and natural resource areas, and that graduates find employment and remain on the job. The report was accepted. 
Report of the Commissioner
Commissioner Wentzell highlighted two announcements: (1) Sheena Graham, a performing arts and choir teacher at Bridgeport’s Warren Harding High School, had been selected as Connecticut’s Teacher of the Year, and (2) Marisol Rodriquez, paraeducator at E.B. Kennelly School, has been named the 2019 Anne Marie Murphy Paraeducator of the year.  

Items for Discussion
State Board of Education Comprehension Plan Update. Chief Operating Officer, Charlene Russell Tucker and Director of Choice Programs, Glen Peterson, presented a Goal 1 update to the Board. Goal 1 of the Plan is, “Ensuring that students’ non-academic needs are met so that they are healthy, happy, and ready to learn.” Russell-Tucker and Peterson provided an updated summary of alternative setting, next generation student supports, family and community engagement, and the overall likelihood of achieving the goals based on three strategies to support some of Connecticut’s most vulnerable students. The strategies are: (1) improve educational outcomes for students in alternative settings by implementing the Guidelines for Alternative Settings, (2) implement tiered systems of support, guidance, and professional learning in areas of attendance,  school discipline, restorative and trauma informed practices that remove barriers to success, and (3) support for student academic achievement and school improvement through effective school, family and community partnerships. 
Chronic absenteeism remains a problem.  It increased in the 2017-2018 year.  The high number of weather- related school closings, family vacations and housing instability were factors in the increase. The goal is to reduce the rate from 10.7% to 8.0% by June, 2019.
College Enrollment, Credit Attainment and Remediation of High School Graduates in CT Public Universities and Community Colleges. Chief Performance Officer, Ajit Gopalakrishnan, and Director of Research and System Effectiveness, Dr. William Gammell, Connecticut State Colleges and Universities, presented the report to the Board.  The report examined three issues: (1) the percentage of the 2017 graduating class enrolling in a CT public university or community college within 16 months of graduation, (2) the percentage of those enrollees who earned at least one year’s worth of credits within two years, and (3) the percentage of those enrollees who took a remedial course within two years of enrollment.  
Relevant Education Bills Currently Proposed to the General Assembly
At this point in time and given the severe budgetary constraints, the majority of the currently proposed Bills of the Education Committee are related to fiscal concerns such as Equal Cost Sharing Grants and reimbursements for special education costs. Bills related to our concerns are:
· Reading Proficiency Requirement for High School Graduation (8th grade)
· Establishing a Task Force to Develop Standards for the Detection of Dyslexia
· Inclusion of Curricula for High School Graduation (African American Studies, Veterans Contributions)

· Inclusion of a CT History Credit in Teacher Preparation Programs and In-service Programs.
